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The brouhaha in the press about bike lanes seems to have subsided for now and the buzz has turned to New
York City’s plan to launch the largest bikeshare program in the country. Highly publicized efforts to erase new
bike lanes, like the failed court case against the Prospect Park West bike lane in Brooklyn, may have run out of
steam. But in the long run, the battles over street space are bound to move beyond downtown and City Hall to
the city’s hundreds of neighborhoods where there are many cyclists and very few bicycle lanes, raising complex
and long-neglected issues of transportation justice.
Next year New York City’s bikeshare program New York City’s bikeshare program will place 10,000 bicycles at
600 locations in Manhattan and Brooklyn, so that for a minimal charge New Yorkers can get around the city – as
an alternative and supplement to private cars, taxis, walking and mass transit. People will be able to pick up a
bike at one station and leave it at another. Boston, Washington, DC, Paris and scores of other large cities around
the world already have successful bikeshare programs that are expanding bicycle use and changing the way
streets are shared.
New York City’s bikeshare program didn’t just spring from nowhere. It crowns decades of gradual changes that
have helped make the city safer for bicycles and pedestrians. Unless we begin to understand how biking got this
far, however, the press and public could get sidetracked again by high-profile no-bicycles-in-my-backyard antics,
and miss an historic opportunity to shape the city’s rapidly expanding bicycle network.

How We Got Here
It took New York City a lot longer than many other big cities to get to bikeshare, but it would not have been
possible at all if there hadn’t been decades of advocacy both from outside and within government. While there
was cycling in New York before there were cars, as street space became monopolized by motor vehicles, cycling
became dangerous and difficult. Transportation Alternatives Transportation Alternatives, the city’s largest
advocacy group, was founded by bicycle advocates in 1973 and has grown dramatically both in size (with 8,000
members today) and scope (it now works for pedestrian safety, better mass transit, and in general for “reclaiming
streets” as public spaces). In the 1990s, partly as a result of pressure from advocates like Transportation
Alternatives, the city’s Department of Transportation openly debated the agency’s standard orthodoxy – shared
by many traffic managers around the country – that gave priority to the movement of motorized traffic as quickly
as possible throughout the city. This engineering dogma actually contributed to congestion because it only
encouraged more people to get in cars, and turned major roads like Queens Boulevard and Eastern Parkway into
dangerous highways. DOT considered using a different approach that is widely used around the world: traffic
calming – which slows car traffic to make streets safer for other forms of transportation like pedestrians and
bicyclists. Research clearly shows that slow streets save lives and reduce crashes just as slow food is healthier
for you.
In 1997, with the City Planning Department and federal funds, the city made a major breakthrough with its Bicycle
Master Plan (full disclosure: I was on the technical advisory committee). At that time there were 119 miles of
bicycle lanes and the plan proposed another 900 miles, still covering only about 15% of all streets and highways.
The planned bike network reached into the five boroughs and set clear standards for safety and design. Progress
was slow and almost all of the new bicycle lanes were simply stripes painted on the pavement, which offered
limited protection to cyclists from motorized vehicles. The city’s long-term sustainability plan PlaNYC2030 in 2007
boosted the importance of the lane network and called for its completion by 2030 – hardly an ambitious goal but
at least it projected an end date. The promotion of cycling fit in with the 2030 plan’s call for cleaner air, a healthier
environment and decreased reliance on fossil fuels that contribute to global climate change.
Mayor Michael Bloomberg’s appointment of DOT Commissioner Jeanette Sadik-Kahn in 2007 logically followed
this long and slow shift in transportation policy; the new commissioner was a clear voice for a more integrated
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approach to transportation that focused more on the long-neglected infrastructure for safe cycling and pedestrian
circulation while still filling the potholes. DOT’s comprehensive approach took the form of the 2008 Sustainable
Streets Strategic Plan – the agency’s first strategic plan -- and adoption of a “Complete Streets” approach that
values access by all street users and not just cars. DOT also led an inter-agency group that prepared a new
Street Design Manual, effectively setting out planning rules for the city’s most valuable public places. New
physically-separated bicycle lanes were built on Ninth, First and Second Avenues in Manhattan, among others,
addressing the problems of safety for cyclists as well as vehicle parking in bike lanes. The pace of lane
development quickened and in four years 250 new miles of bike lanes were put in place, more than doubling the
number of miles. Bicycle use more than doubled, and both pedestrian and cyclist casualties declined. In addition,
DOT applied traffic calming principles more often, turning some traffic-clogged streets into popular public plazas,
putting speed humps on residential blocks, and widening sidewalks at intersections to increase pedestrian safety.

The Neighborhoods and Community Boards
Not everyone is delighted with the trails blazed for bicycling. Vocal opposition in some places has forced DOT to
slow down. Some new lanes were erased, like the eight blocks in Williamsburg, Brooklyn that some residents
opposed. But so far there are many more bikers filling up new lanes as they get created and bikeshare is likely to
give cycling a huge boost, helping to overcome widespread concerns by people who want to bike that they will be
out there alone facing a sea of fast-moving cars and trucks. There is still the question of whether the city’s next
mayor, who takes office in 2013, will put the brakes on or go in reverse. But those who dream of going
backwards haven’t studied the history I’ve cited and underestimate the support for change. Whichever way the
next mayor goes, there is likely to remain institutional support for cycling throughout government and beyond, and
that will not evaporate after an election.
With bikeshare, and looking beyond it to the future, neighborhoods and community boards are shaping up as
more critical players in the game. The next round of decisions on bicycle lanes will depend less on the route
system laid out in the 1990s and more on what neighborhood residents and businesses have to say. DOT is
inviting proposals for bikeshare stations from community organizations and on its website. This can open up
possibilities for creating new, neighborhood-based networks for safer cycling – a logical next step given that most
cycling is for short local trips and not long-distance commuting, and many of the original bike lanes covered long
distances.
A looming problem, however, is that the traditional institutions for community participation – the city’s 59
community boards – are not equipped to participate as an equal partner in the planning process. Community
boards Community boards are the closest thing we have to neighborhood-level government. Since community
boards have limited authority, city agencies tend to ignore them and the first slight is in the city budget. The
average community board has a (declining) budget of about $1.42 per capita each year (compared to $7,500 that
goes into the city’s big budget pot). Their staff is small and even though the City Charter calls for each to have a
professional planner, the city has never appropriated the money. Most boards have transportation committees,
but there’s no training and support for the volunteer members. Community boards routinely review proposals for
bicycle lanes and even though they have no veto power it can take only a few disgruntled speakers angry at
losing a parking space to kill a proposal.
The problem with this system of neighborhood governance is that it could lead to the creation of a more sharply
divided city, one for cyclists and pedestrians and another for the car culture. Community boards open to more
bike lanes have usually gotten them. They usually have more cyclists who attend board meetings and get
appointed to the boards. Those community boards opposed – especially in areas far from Manhattan with higher
rates of car ownership – have not. Some of the boards – appointed by the borough presidents in consultation with
city council members – are dominated by car owners and leave out cyclists entirely. There are no citywide
standards that require all street users be represented. This is why the existing bicycle lanes tend to be
concentrated in Manhattan and parts of Brooklyn nearest downtown – the very areas to be covered by bikeshare.
Community boards need the resources to do integrated transportation planning in collaboration with DOT,
planning that addresses the needs of all street users. Community board members should include transit users,
pedestrians and cyclists as well as car owners. However, DOT and the city are going to have to do more to avoid
creating a more divided city. The agency’s legacy of top-down planning, reinforced by a top-down mayor, has
contributed to bad blood with some of the city’s community boards and works against creation of a collaborative
environment and a more representative planning process.
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A proposal to fix the process, Intro 412A, currently under discussion by the City Council Transportation
Committee would impose new requirements for review of bicycle lane proposals by community boards. But this
just puts roadblocks in the way for even minor bicycle safety measures and hands to exclusionary community
boards another tool for stopping the bicycle program. It does not address the institutional problems and would
make them worse by generating more meetings without guaranteeing more democracy.
While DOT has to learn how to work collaboratively with community boards and all community-based
organizations, the agency must retain the last word on street safety. It is a major steward, though not the only
one, of our most prized public spaces. No community board should have the right to say no to safe cycling and
pedestrian ways, throw thumbtacks in a bike lane, and declare “no-bike-lanes-in my backyard.” If it’s obvious that
no board should exclude cars then it should be obvious they cannot exclude bikes. A city-wide transportation
system must be balanced and guarantee safe access for all users – that’s what integrated transportation planning
is all about. We need one street system connecting us all, not 59 isolated enclaves.

Transportation Justice
The broken system for making decisions about transportation in neighborhoods leads us to the issue of
transportation justice. Contrary to the charges that the city is being taken over by cyclists, there are many
thousands of cyclists who never get counted or consulted. They are virtually “invisible,” and many of them are
new immigrants and people of color. In a nine-month study of bicycle policy conducted by graduate students in
the Urban Affairs & Planning program at Hunter College (full disclosure: I taught the class), students developed a
methodology for identifying and counting cyclists in the city’s many new immigrant communities. In Flushing
(Queens), their tri-lingual survey found a large population of cyclists and almost no bicycle lanes and bicycle
parking. They also found that most people used bicycles to go short distances, leading to a need for more than
just a few select lanes and instead rethinking the whole street network. They propose developing neighborhood
bike networks, working with community boards so that streets are truly “complete” and safe.
The Hunter students warn that we could be developing an even more segregated system of transportation:
bicycle lanes, public plazas, and a safe and healthier environment in the wealthiest parts of the city – Manhattan
below 96 th Street and Brooklyn’s upscale neighborhoods – where bike lanes are concentrated and heavily used,
while the rest of the city gets congested roadways, declining bus service, and unsafe conditions. Some people
mistakenly think that bike lanes cause gentrification; this is clearly not true since cyclists in New York are truly a
diverse population, representative of the majority which is Latino, African American, and Asian. But the myth is
perpetuated by many real estate developers anxious to sell their new condos. Though bike lanes don’t cause
racial, ethnic and class divisions, if they are perceived as only for the affluent young newcomers in spandex , and
everyone else is invisible, the bike network won’t serve the majority of the population. In too many communities, it
is not bicycle lanes but the lack of them that reinforces social exclusion.
Tom Angotti is Director of the Hunter College Center for Community Planning and Development and co-editor of
Progressive Planning Magazine.
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